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Editorial  

 

Welcome to the June/July edition of the Southern Ce-

ramic Newsletter. A big thanks go to those who have 

contributed to this issue, without you it would have 

been a rather dull read! This month features news and 

work from potters on both sides of the Atlantic to-

gether with a packed diary of events for the Summer.  

 

The main event for the SCG will of course be the an-

nual exhibition at the Bishops Kitchen Chichester and 

key dates and deadlines are to be found in the ñWhat's 

onò section of the Newsletter. As always we would be 

very pleased to hear from you, just email me your 

items or comments. 

Keith Menear 

 

2013 Summer Exhibition at the Bishopôs Kitchen 

Saturday 27 July ï Sunday 11 August 

Venue ï The Old Kitchen, Bishops Palace, Chichester, PO19 

1PY. 

 

 

Important Dates for Exhibitors  

 

The online system to enter details of your exhibits, preferred 

stewarding dates, and other exhibitor information will be 

open from 24 June to 10pm on 7 July. No exhibit information 

will be accepted after 7 July. You will also need to provide 4 

preferred stewarding dates  

 

 

7 July 2013 Last Date for entry forms of your exhibits 

25 July 2013 11am - 2pm Deliver work to The Palace, Chichester, 

25/26 July Set up show 

26 July 6-8pm Private View 

27 July ï 11 Aug (10am ï 5pm) Exhibition open to public 

11/12 August Take Down Show ï Collect unsold work 

 

Whatôs On 

2011 Bishops Kitchen Exhibition 

http://www.southernceramicgroup.co.uk/
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2013 Pitfiring & Raku at Anne Lovejoy's in Angemeing 

Sunday 1st September 2013 

 

You can see photoôs from last years event at; 

http://www.southernceramicgroup.co.uk/Events/Pitfiring_2012/

index.html 

 

West Street Potters are thrilled to welcome Jack Doherty to 

West Street Potters on Saturday 15th June. weststreetpot-

ters@btinternet.com 

 

Art on the Street at Maidenhead will be held on Saturday 8th 

June from 10am to 5pm.  

See details on  http://www.maidenheadartmarket.org/ 

Martin Eastabrook 

 

Jane Perryman Wed 17 April - Tue 18 June. Exhibition 'A Journey from East to West' features the artistôs 

ceramic sculpture as well as a DVD film and documentary photographs of Indian 

potters at work.  

 

Perrymanôs ceramic work investigates the vessel as an abstract form and draws 

on her research into the traditional pottery making and firing techniques of village 

India.  

 

Venue Alison Richard Building, Sidgwick Site, 7 West Road, Cambridge, Cam-

bridgeshire, CB3 9D 

 

 

 

Art in the Garden 25 May to 2 June, 10am to 5pm 

 

Sculptural Ceramics by Jan Griffiths plus selected members of the Southern Ceramic Group. Also, Dee 

McNamara - contemporary fused glass and Andy Stevenson - metalwork. Free entry/parking/tea/coffee. 

Venue : The Studio, Evergreen, Trampers Lane, North Boarhunt, Fareham, Hampshire, PO17 6BU 

tel: 01329 833124 

 

Directions: From M27 J11 travel north following signs to North Boarhunt turning right into Trampers Lane. 

From Wickham follow the B2177 east turning left into Trampers Lane. Evergreen is 1 mile along on the left 

look out for the pink Hampshire Open Studio arrow on the telegraph pole and follow that along the track. 

e-mail: griffiths.jan@btinternet.com  

Jan Griffiths  

 

Craft & Design Experience Henley On Thames Henley Show Ground, Greenlands Farm, nr Hambleden,  

Henley On Thames RG9 3AS, June 21-23 with a selection of the best of British craftmakers 

http://www.craftexperience.co.uk/ 

 

Steyning Arts is a co-operative of local artists and was launched in May 2011 with our first Art Trail and 

Events programme. This years Summer 2013 show will be 25/26/27May - Bank Holiday weekend and 1/2 & 

8/9 June. http://www.steyningarts.co.uk 

Keith Menear 

Whatôs On 

2012 Pitfiring & Raku  Angemering 

http://www.dohertyporcelain.com/
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Whatôs On cont. 

 

Sculpting Course. Luke Shepherd is running a series of figurative sculpture and casting courses in Devon. A 

bit off our patch but if you are interested please see www.luke.shepherd.com 

Zyg Kruk 

 

Venue change for West Forest Potters http://www.westforestpotters.org.uk. See website for details. 

 

Art In Action Waterperry House 18-21 July Near. Wheatley, Oxfordshire OX33 1JZ www.artinaction.org.uk  

Ceramics tent and so much more! Two tickets for £22 use CERAAX 

Martin Eastabrook 

 

Sutton Taylor Oxford Ceramics gallery 9 June -7 July& Potters day at 

Ashmolean Museum Sunday 9 June. Lustre. Internationally renowned 

potter Sutton Taylor, known for his lustre ware technique, talks and 

demonstrates his craft. 

http://www.oxforduniversitystores.co.uk/browse/extra_info.asp?

modid=1&prodid=0&deptid=0&compid=1&prodvarid=416&catid=938 

 

Could SCG members who are taking part in the Hampshire Open Stu-

dio event in August please let Jan Griffiths on  

griffiths.jan@btinternet.com have details in order that she may pull to-

gether some extra publicity. 

 

Art In Clay 6-7th July Hatfield. Showcasing some of the finest ceramics currently being made by individual 

makers in the UK and Europe. www.artinclay.co.uk 

 

International Ceramics Festival 28-30 June Aberystwyth.  

 

Guest Artists for 2013 include: Beth CavenerStichter (USA), Richard Notkin 

(USA), Doug Fitch (UK), Sung Jae Choi (Korea), Rafael Perez (Spain), Takeshi 

Yasuda (China), Virginia Scotchie (USA, in collaboration with West Dean Col-

lege), Monika Patuszynska (Poland), Jitka Palmer (UK), Peter Lange (New 

Zealand), Duncan Shearer (New Zealand), Jeremy Steward (UK), Mick Morgan 

(UK), Steve Dixon (UK) and Conor Wilson (UK), Keiko Masumoto (Japan, in 

collaboration with the V&A Museum). 

www.internationalceramicsfestival.org/ 

 

Earth and Fire International Ceramic Fair: 21, 22 and 23 June 2013 Rufford 

Abbey, Nottinghamshire. http://www.nottinghamshire.gov.uk/enjoying/

artsandculture/arts/earth-and-fire/ 

 

Art In the Street 8 June http://www.maidenheadartmarket.org/ 

Martin Eastabrook 

 

Horsham Artists Open Studios 2013 Event, for the first time the event will be showcasing Horsham Artists 

in Action an event featuring 30 local artists exhibiting and demonstrating together at one venue. This will be 

taking place on the weekend 15th & 16th June at Sedgwick Park. The following weekend 22nd & 23rd June 

will feature 28 artists opening their homes, studios & venues to the public in Horsham and the surrounding dis-

trict. http://www.horshamartistsopenstudios.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/HAOS-Brochure-2013.pdf 

 

Keith Menear 

http://www.luke.shepherd.com/
http://www.westforestpotters.org.uk
http://www.artinaction.org.uk
http://www.artinclay.co.uk
http://www.maidenheadartmarket.org/
http://www.google.co.uk/url?sa=i&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&docid=dK_bY8gtCUhvqM&tbnid=zIY4OoWxZM8UwM:&ved=0CAgQjRwwAA&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.scottish-gallery.co.uk%2Fartist%2Fsutton_taylor&ei=MpObUfvHCMSM7Qb4lIAw&psig=AFQjCNE00_mol_vZmJZ90OCnAeseJwV_GA&ust
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The Craft Pottery Charitable Trust  

 

Annual Ceramic Award 2013 

 

The Annual Ceramic Award is open to all potters and ceramists and is not restricted to associates, members or 

fellows of the CPA. 

 

The Annual Ceramic Award is funded through various sources and the money raised from the Tombola at this 

yearôs Earth & Fire at Rufford will be used to assist recent ceramics graduates. The Trust would like to express 

its gratitude to all the potters who make the Tombola possible through their generous donations of work. 

 

The closing date for applications is 15th December 2013. Guidelines for applicants are available from 

lizgale@interalpha.co.uk. Or send a stamped addressed envelope to:  

 

Liz Gale 

Secretary to the Craft Pottery Charitable Trust 

Taplands Farm Cottage 

Webbs Green 

Soberton  

Southampton SO32 3PY  

 

ñMaking a living out of bonfiresò.  

A SCG demonstration day with Sally MacDonell 

 

For those of you who enjoyed Sallyôs demonstration of making here's the finished version from Sally, already 

to be at Ceramic Art London, 12th-14th April 2013. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Ian Gregory, inventor of alternative kilns and paper clay will give us a demonstration at the end of February 

2014. His subject(s) will be diverse, but centre about rapid sculpting of animals. Audience participation. Details 

of date and venue to follow. 

 

Demonstrations 

Opportunities 

mailto:lizgale@interalpha.co.uk
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A Demonstration by David and Margaret Frith 

Sunday 6th  October 2013 

 

Soberton Village Hall School Hill Soberton SO32 3PF 

9.30 for a 10.00 start  to finish at4.15 

 

David specialises in thrown, pressed or slabbed reduction 

stoneware. His pieces are individual, often on a large scale. 

David uses celadons, ashes and iron-rich glazes combined 

with wax motifs, heavy overglazes and trailed pigments plus 

the added gift of wood firing! 

Margaret concentrates on making individual porcelain 

pieces, using a porcelain clay she has developed after years 

of experimentation. She uses various decorating techniques, 

including wax and layered glazes, freely drawn brushwork, 

ashed surfaces or celadon glazes over carved motifs. 

 

Bring a contribution for an ñAmerican Supperò type of lunch, a cup, plate and knife and fork, etc. Coffee and 

Tea will be provided  

 

For directions to Soberton Village Hall Please e mail Liz |Gale at lizgale@interalpha.co.uk or nearer the time  

 

There will also be directions on the SCG web site. 
 

Please note that this demonstration will also be open to non members 
 

" ----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- ------ 

Please complete and send with a cheque for £ 20.00 per person,(£25.00 non members) made payable to 

Southern Ceramic Group, to Liz Gale Taplands Farm Cottage Webbs Green Soberton Southampton 

SO32 3PY 

 
Nameééééééééé..éééééééééé..Membership Numberéééééé. 

 

 

            Signature éééééééééééééééééé.Dateéééééé.. 

David Frith  David Frith  Margaret Frith  Margaret Frith  

    

Demonstrations 

http://www.theoctagon.co.uk/david-margaret-frith/
http://www.theoctagon.co.uk/david-margaret-frith/
http://www.theoctagon.co.uk/david-margaret-frith/
mailto:lizgale@interalpha.co.uk


SOUTHERN CERAMIC GROUP                                                                                 NEWSLETTER 

6  

Tips and Tricks 

 

Glaze can be expensive and removing the residue from plastic containers can be effi-

ciently done with a rubber ended spatula. 

 

Any tips and trick or glaze recipes you would like to share, please send them in for in-

clusion in the next Newsletter 

 

 

The craft&design Magazine Selected Award Winners 2013 including ceramics from Duncan Rogers 

http://www.craftanddesign.net/awards/selected/2013/winners/   

 

A nice collection of glaze recipes from  Shine Chisholm  http://pinterest.com/delicion/glaze-recipes/ 

 

A new website promoting creative arts in West Sussex http://creativewestsussex.com/listings/events/?

network%5B0%5D=2&page=4 

 

A collection of images on the stunning work of Hideaki Miyamura complied by David Holdefer http://

pinterest.com/dholdefer/hideaki-miyamura/ 

 

Ceramics and videos from The Goldmark Gallery http://www.goldmarkart.com/scholarship/scholarship/

ceramics-scholarship/ 

Whatôs On the Web? 

 

New Members 

 

A very warm welcome to new members: 

 

¶ Tim Thornton of Nether Wallop 

¶ Max Balme of Storrington  

¶ Harriet Wesley of Ashurst, near Southampton 

¶ Cornelia Ahearn of Cranleigh (Surrey) 

¶ Harriet Wesley of Ashurst 

¶ Max Balme of Storrington 

¶ Tom Peterson of Brighton 

 

Interested in becoming a member of the Southern Ceramic Group?  

 

Application forms can be found on the group website at:  

http://www.southernceramicgroup.co.uk/Information/SCGMemberApp.pdf 

 

Next Committee Meeting. The committee meets every few months or so and our next meeting will be on 

Thursday June 6th.  If you have anything you would like to bring to our attention please contact me, or any other 

member of the committee. 

Sandie Dixon 
 

Members News 

Donõt forget, you can go 

directly to any blue high-

lighted  link by holding 

down the CTRL key and 

left clicking the mouse  

http://www.craftanddesign.net/awards/selected/2013/winners/
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The Glaze group meets on the second Tuesday of alternate months.  
GLAZE GROUP MEETING. May 2013 

 

The May meeting of the Glaze Group was at Marigo Harriesô house.  Present were: 

Marigo Harries, John Howell, Tony Thompson, Charles Stileman, Sandie Dixon and Diana Wren. 

 

Some discussion centred on the use of Magic Water.  Members had found the following uses: 

 

¶  to add raw clay on top of bisque fired clay, which can then be glazed and fired. 

¶  as slip to join slabs together.  It was recommended to add some to the sides to be joined. 

¶  to fill holes, knead it in at the bisque stage, glaze and fire. 

 

 

Recipe for Magic Water: 

3 tablespoons liquid Sodium Silicate 

1 ½ teaspoons Soda Ash 

1 gallon water 

 

 

As you see, this makes an awful lot ï enough to keep you going for years, or to supply quite a few SCG 

members. 

 

Tony showed a raku pot he had fired with sawdust and a layer of sand in a saggar. The sand acted a resist to 

the dark effect of the sawdust.  The pot was much admired. 

 

There was some discussion of the problems of making large pots and large pieces of sculpture.  The Joanna 

Howells throwing video, which has been circulated, was recommended. 

 

John showed a John Jelfs bowl he had bought. It had tenmoku outside and an attractive green speckled glaze 

inside. There was some discussion on the nature of chun glazes and Charles showed some examples he had 

made using ash glazes. 

 

Charles demonstrated some glazing techniques which everyone found useful.  John recommended using a jug 

with an incomplete handle to pour glazes. This could be hung inside the glaze bucket to collect the drips. 

 

Marion showed some test tiles, where she had airbushed on underglaze colour before bisque firing; then 

glazed the tile and airbrushed over another underglaze colour before glost firing.  The results were a beautiful 

merging of colour. 

 

The next meeting will be at Marigoôs house on Tuesday 9th July starting at 11 a.m. Everyone is welcome. 

Please bring a packed lunch and let Charles know that you are coming.  charles@charlesstileman.plus.com 

 

Diana Wren 

 

 

Glaze Group Meeting 
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We would like to make the Newsletter available to provide an opportunity to ask questions which (we 

hope) members/readers may be able to answer. There is a breadth of knowledge within the group, why not 

use it? 

 

Please forward your questions to keith.menear@hotmail.co.uk  

 

Question : Can anyone come up with any suggestions in respect of finding insurance for makers? 

  

Until recently I was a member of the SAA, I paid £60.00 per annum which gave public liability insurance and 

other benefits covering paintings. 

  

When my membership was due for renewal I telephoned them to ask if 3D work was covered, the answer was 

no. There is therefore no point in renewing my membership. I would be interested to hear how others go about 

insuring their work and themselves? 

  

Anyone participating in Hampshire Open Studios is no longer covered for insurance which always used to be 

incorporated in the fee for taking part. 

Janice Fry 

 

Answers: Have a look at www.craftinsurance.co.uk for "Insurance for individuals, sole traders, partnerships 

and limited companies". 

 

The company Ian W Wallace Ltd is that used by the SCG for Public Liability to cover the SCG group as a 

whole, for exhibitions, demonstrations, AGM, etc. It does not extend to individual/artist's cover. 

Tony Thompson 

 

Also : G.M. Imber & Sons Limited Insurance Brokers. Craft Insure Starter http://www.gmimberltd.com/

CraftsInsure%20Starter.html 

Keith Menear 

 

The Craft Potters Association provide associate members with cover (£5m Public Liability Insurance) for a 

small joining fee. Insurance cover is free to Fellows and Professional members www.cpaceramics.co.uk/

membership.php 

Keith Menear 

 

     

Technical Questions & Cries For Help 

New Members Work : Bekky May New Members Work : Tamer Rose 

http://www.craftinsurance.co.uk
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One of our members, Rosemary Metz now lives in Nova Scotia and has put a few words together to let us 

know what is going on in ceramics over there: 

Here is the Web Site info of the local Potters Guild here in NS: www.novascotiapottersguild.com It will give 

you a good idea of what the Guild does, and who they are. 

 

The field of ceramics in this area of Nova Scotia is very active. There is an Art School here  (Nova Scotia Col-

lege of Art and Design or NSCAD ) They have a very extensive Ceramics dept. their kiln room is impressive. A 

selection of huge walk-in kilns, gas fired, imported from Europe, amongst your regular electric fired ones too. 

The College is currently under-going some financial problems and it appears, is seriously considering its future. 

Having been at Goldsmiths' College Ceramics Dept. during the early 1990's, when they had their departmental 

"melt-down", I can appreciate how the atmosphere there at NSCAD is right now, must be quite tense. There is a 

well established Brick factory here also on the way to the New Brunswick border. A lot of local clay in that 

area is ideally suitable for domestic house brick production, and other types of wares which you would expect 

to be made out of red earthen ware. 

 

Of course, there are a lot of crafts based businesses 

here too, and the Provincial Government of Nova 

Scotia does a lot to support the local industry 

through grants and various Arts and Crafts Organi-

zations. I belong to NSDCC (Nova Scotia Designer 

Craft Council) they are very good at providing pro-

motional events, workshops, educational events, 

and so forth. I was favourably impressed after we 

moved here from British Columbia, which is on the 

West Coast of Canada. Although B.C. is seen as a 

"have" Province, they offer little support to their 

Crafts people compared with what Nova Scotia 

does.  

 

So, I was more than happy to be here after the previ-

ous experience of the West. There are some seven 

Universities here in Halifax. It feels like a huge number of educational institutions considering the size of the 

city. I believe it may have been in the reign of George III that the British Government provided funds to set up 

these institutions of learning as a way to help "settle " the area back in the 1700's. Carrying on in this kind of 

environment, and because I am fascinated with the infinite possibilities of Ceramics, I decided to approach the 

Institute of Material Sciences at Dalhousie University with the idea of forging some kind of collaborative re-

search project which could be termed " The Granite Exchange" So, I approached the faculty at the Inst. of Ma-

terial Sciences. I took examples of my bells along with me as I had devised various clay bodies from the disin-

tegrated granite of which there is an abundance, outside my front door. I am still interested to exchange results 

of found materials testing, if anyone wants to contact me for on-going exchange. More information can be 

found on the following link The Granite Exchange, www.rosemarymetz.com 

 

Rosemary Metz 

 

Members Profile 

 TAURUS (2012) Bullôs head, Porcelain and Granite 

http://www.novascotiapottersguild.com
http://www.rosemarymetz.com/the-granite-exchange
http://www.rosemarymetz.com/
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Bill Merriman  
 

I first met Bill when I joined Southern Ceramics in 1999. We met at the 

Glaze Group where he amazed me with his technical knowledge but also 

charmed me with his endearing humorous character. He was an enthusiastic 

SCG member and we soon met again with our respective spouses at the Pit 

Firing at Angmering. Betty and I discovered a mutual interest in choral 

singing and all four of us had been keen sailors, so we quickly became firm 

friends. 

 

Bill was very hands on. He took his own raku kiln to Angmering and 

helped others with their efforts at glazing and firing.  He was a keen experi-

menter in glazes and produced some wonderful results. I soon learned that 

ceramics was not his only strength. He was a metal and woodworker, and 

used these skills to set off his ceramic work.  At his lovely Thomas Ellis 

Owen home in Southsea, he created a tiled courtyard, made his own metal 

and tile fireplace and built a carved wooden sideboard with ceramic decora-

tion. 

 

Betty too was very artistic: she was an accom-

plished oil painter and gave classes in china 

painting, at which she excelled. She was fond of music and was a fine singer and 

pianist. Bill, by contrast, played the harmonica and sang in a shanty group. 

 

I had the pleasure of exhibiting with Bill and sometimes Betty too.  He took works 

to Mottisfont Abbey ceramic fair, in the days when we went there every year, and 

a group of us regularly exhibited at the Oxmarket Centre of Arts in Chichester. Bill 

was wonderful to work with. He was always ready to transport display material 

and exhibits in his famous blue van and to give help and advice, accompanied by 

his unfailing good humour and ready wit. 

 

Bill and Betty were very sociable with a wide range of friends, 

and we enjoyed their regular hospitality. They invited us to the 

Royal Naval Club and Royal Albert Yacht club and later pro-

posed us for membership. Bill was a wonderful raconteur and a 

most entertaining companion. He was also a gifted writer. We discovered that he was writing 

his memoirs of the war, when as a child he was evacuated to Cornwall.  He allowed me to 

read some of his manuscript and it is a remarkably fine piece of 

writing. 

 

In the last few years Bill cared for Betty during her illness and 

could no longer find time for these many interests. It is very sad 

that they died so closely together, but perhaps that is what they 

would have wanted. For us, we shall sorely miss our wonderful 

friends who had so much life and laughter to give. 
 

Diana Wren 

 

Obituary  
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SOUTHERN CERAMIC GROUP COMMITTEE  

 

Vice Chair & Marketing  

Jan Griffiths Tel : 01329 833124 Email : griffiths.jan@btinternet.com  

Hon Sec 

Sandie Dixon Tel : 02380 550064 Email : 2sandie@tiscali.co.uk  

Treasurer 

Liz Gale Tel : 02392 632686 Email : lizgale@interalpha.co.uk  

Membership 

John Howell Tel : 02380 618165 Email : xxhowell@talk21.com  

Website 

Tony Thompson Tel : 01489 572115 Email : apttony@aol.com  

Demonstrations 

Zyg Kruk Tel : 02392 469104 Email : zyg@kruk.co.uk  

News letter 

Keith Menear Tel : 07788908182 Email : keith.menear@hotmail.co.uk  

 

Rolf Hawkins Tel : 01962 869117 Email : rolf.hawkins@winchester.anglican.org 

 

Bishops Kitchen Exhibition 

John Evans (not on the committee) Tel : 01903 204407 Email : jev@jevceramics.co.uk  

 

NEXT COPY DEADLINE : 17th July 2013 

Please send contributions to : keith.menear@hotmail.co.uk 

Next Newsletter due :  1st September 2013 

Would you like to advertise in the Southern Ceramic Group Newsletter? 

If so please contact Rolf Hawkins  

email: rolf.hawkins@winchester.anglican.org 

 

The rates for advertising are: 

SCG Members : FREE 

Commercial Advertising Rates: B&W Colour 

Full Page £20  

Half Page £10  


